Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

May 1, 2003

Tacoma Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The May 1, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Secretary Wayne Weinholz 9:05 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Brian Schroder-Shulz, PCFD #1; Eileen Lewis, Tacoma FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Marv Cole, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Steve Nixon, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22; John McDonald, PCFD #22; Russ McCallion, PCFD #22; Pat Piper, Bates Technical College; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB;  and Recorder Mindy Roberts.

2. Flag Salute
There was no flag.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the April 10, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported he has not yet received the bank statement this month; therefore, there is no report.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. A. Guest Speaker
Wayne Weinholz introduced Chip Vincent, Principal Planner, and Katherine Brooks, Associate Planner, for Pierce County Planning and Land Services.  Chip Vincent stated that starting in 1990, Pierce County made great strides to comply with the Growth Management Act.  The county implemented a plan in 1995 after years of planning.  The comprehensive plan has nine different elements that were reflected on the map presented.  One of the key issues was to direct growth within the urban growth boundaries (south of 208th St, East along the top of South Hill).  The northern third of the county will have the most growth.  The county is trying to redirect growth into urban areas because there are support structures for the community.  The county has been working on community plans.  Community plans are produced by meeting with the community to help make planning decisions.  Growth is declining in rural areas because the county is issuing less permits.  The urban areas have to deal with smaller roads and more density, much like cities.  Suburban development patterns are no longer implemented.  Starting in June the county will be allowing six to twelve dwelling units per acre in the urban growth area, excluding the rural separator.  The rural separator is a unique zone in the county that has one residence per two-and-a-half acres.  The county conducted a buildable lands analysis and there is a 40% excess supply of land in the 20-year growth plan.  The assumption has been that the land within the urban growth area will be converted and will not stay forestland.  Rural activity centers allow for community development and provide needs for rural residents, for example, Graham Town Center.  Sewers are not allowed in these areas.  Katherine Brooks stated that low-impact development (LID) is going back to a more natural way of managing storm water.  The county is moving away from retention ponds, as the ponds are not functioning as well as they used to.  The county is updating regulations in critical areas to protect salmon.  They had also planned to reduce road widths until they were educated by the fire department.  Road widths will stay at twenty-four feet of drivable area.  How to situate natural vegetation in such a manner as to get ladders between houses has been considered in the new community plans.  A pilot project was Fife Heights near Hylebos Creek.  This is an eight-acre site where they hit 50 % natural vegetation.  Wayne Weinholz pointed out that LID is one thing, but they need to work on where you can develop in urban areas and how to address the developments already in process.  Katherine Brooks stated that clustering is another way of managing development.  This consists of grouping structures close together, but the trade-off under LID is getting open space.  An example of this is Fircrest Commons in Fircrest on Orchard and 40th.  This development will help get ideas on what works and what doesn’t.  Jack Andren stated that clustering is happening and the organization need to try to get different siding and windows that will not burn as easily.  Wayne Weinholz stated that there is a meeting on June 4th at 10:00 of the Urban Design Committee.  The fire chiefs need to ask to have a representative on this committee.  Jack Andren thanked Katherine Brooks for convincing her bosses that there needed to be 24-foot road widths.  Wayne Weinholz thanked Chip Vincent and Katherine Brooks for their presentation.

Secretary Weinholz called a recess.

Secretary Weinholz called the meeting back to order.

B. Andy McAfee – Draft MPI Plan

Andy McAfee stated that decisions will need to be made after this presentation.  The MCI Plan was originally adopted in the ‘80’s, was updated in the ‘90’s and a new update is needed because the plan is inadequate.  Proposed changes to the plan are as follows: MPI from MCI; deleting medical command; adding Base per County Chiefs TACOPS Manual; adding current ICS terms; adding current resources; changes Good Sam to the DMCC from St. Joe’s.  There are three different levels proposed in the MPI: a multiple patient incident, where there are a small number of patients and can be handled within your own department; a minor multiple patient incident, where there are a medium number of patients; and a major multiple patient incident, which would involve several departments.  The definitions in the plan are the normal definitions seen every day.  They added Class B suits with MMRS supplies, MMRS supplies, Tac One, and white triage tape.  They added receiving centers per the change in county protocol and added the FBI as an organization.  The proposed plan talks about county SOP’s and department SOP’s and designates the START triage method.  The proposed plan outlines the responsibilities of several leaders.  Currently the plan is activated by the first arriving officer who reports the number of patients, the number of resources, any complications, and notifies the DMCC.  The proposed plan defines communications as far as who talks to who and what is used to communicate, for example, HEAR or cell phones.  The transportation that can be used is ambulance, aid units, medic units, air transports, and buses.  If there is a deceased person, it could be a crime scene.  The START triage step one is identifying the rescuer then step two is to evaluate.  The following are the triage tape colors and what each means: red – urgent; yellow – delayed; green – minor, non-injured; black or black-striped (deceased or soon to be deceased); and white – patient not decontaminated.  The group needs to decide whether or not to use the response matrix.  It would provide resources based on the number of patients involved.  This could be done by dispatch or the first arriving officer or unit.  The following decisions need to be made to finish this project: whether or not to use the response matrix; whether to use MPI or MCI; and whether to use the three levels of incidents.  A motion was made and seconded to use MCI.  MOTION CARRIED.  Discussion was held regarding the response matrix.  A motion was made and seconded to leave this on the run cards and to not use the matrix.  MOTION CARRIED.  A motion was made and seconded to use one level and to designate the number of patients.  MOTION CARRIED.  Discussion was held regarding the use of the term base versus staging.  A motion was made and seconded to strike the use of the term “base” and to use “staging” instead in the MCI plan.  MOTION CARRIED.  Andy McAfee will correct the use of team leader to unit leader and ambulance staging area will be added.

7. American Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
The TOPOFF exercise will take place on May 12th.  Andy McAfee will get letters in the mail.

Wayne Weinholz stated that they are currently working on a new EOC.  There is a promising building west of the annex.  There would room for the USAR stuff and emergency management.  The Sheriff’s Department and the Auditor’s office are also looking at part of the building.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Weinholz stated that the state legislature has passed the international codes bill.  The Governor should be signing.  

Wayne Weinholz passed out his monthly report.

Wayne Weinholz stated that, due to medical reasons, the Fire Marshal’s office will be down two investigators.  Lakewood will cover if they are needed, but please bear with them for the next month or so.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer reported that a Professional Development Summit was held on the 22nd.  They gathered together stakeholders across the State and discussed how to improve professional development through standardization, access, and blueprinting.  They will eventually end up with one guide.

The DOH has a meeting on May 5th to discuss the re-certification cycle.  They will have a definitive answer after the meeting.

The Fire Training/Safety Officers had a good conference.

State Fire Marshal Corso is no longer on the NFPA Board.

They are working on model policies on what to say to stay consistent with neighboring districts.

The JOBS process task force is moving forward on building a CD.

The by-laws will be at the summer conference to be voted on.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Nothing at this time.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Thank you to Paul Webb and Jack Andren for the presentation at CPFR in April.

The next meeting will be May 22nd at 1900 in Edgewood.  Attorney Quinn will be discussing HIPAA.

Thank you to the legislative committee for their hard work.

14. EMS
Nothing at this time.

15. Training
Region 4 is doing an open enrollment FFI class in Buckley.  Talk to Alan at Buckley for Applications.

16.
Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Nothing at this time.

17.
Program/Speaker Committee
The next meeting of the Fire Chiefs will on June 5th at 0900 in Gig Harbor with the Police Chiefs.  There will be a training session on unified command.

18.
Legislative Caucus Committee
Dan Packer reported that the passage of the code bill was the most important thing that occurred.  He thanked everyone for their hard work.

The Good Samaritan protection for businesses that provide shoring and repair passed.

Reimbursement for FFI training passed.  This was up to $600.00 and includes wildland training.

The volunteer pension enhancements passed.

FF/EMT to LEOFF II passed.

Statewide building mapping pre-incident planning passed.  Pierce County is going to be statewide model for planning based on the Pierce Responder system.

Preserving funding for inner-operability across the state passed.

Fire Authority did not pass, but thank you to everyone that helped.

Allowing fire departments to operate health clinics passed, but only applies to the northwest corner of the state.

19. Nominating Committee
This committee is dormant.

20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Nothing at this time.

21. Audit Committee

The audit has been performed already.  This committee is to be made dormant.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

This committee is dormant.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Nothing at this time.

24. Emergency Management Committee

There is a meeting Tuesday at the EOC.  There are slots available at the EOC for the TOPOFF exercise on May 12th.

The information management equipment in the EOC just got an upgrade.

25. Unfinished Business
The one-cache issue is still ongoing for FEMA.  What is included in the cache is in question.

A Metro Chiefs committee will be forming with about five members.  The members will be from CPFR, Lakewood, Tacoma, Puyallup, and Gig Harbor.  The president of the Fire Chiefs will sit in.

26. New Business
Nothing at this time.

27. Good of the Order
Nothing at this time.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:28 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Mindy Roberts

Recording Secretary

PLEASE NOTE that the next meeting will be at Gig Harbor on June 5, 2003, beginning at 9:00 a.m.  This is a joint meeting/incident command exercise with the PC Police Chiefs.
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